M I L F O R D   H A V E N   T O W N   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Meeting of the

Cemetery Maintenance and Land Acquisition Group
 held at the Town Hall
on Monday, 22nd June, 2015 at 2.00 pm
PRESENT
The Mayor (Councillor S. G. Joseph)
The Deputy Mayor (Councillor W. D. Elliott)
Councillors:

E. R. Harries (Chairman)

J. W. Cole



Mrs. R. Gray



M. P. Rickard




Mrs. Y. G. Southwell

Mr. P. Johnson, Cemetery Supervisor, was also in attendance.
17.
  APOLOGIES:

Apologies for absence were received from A. W. Eden, Councillors J. W. Cole, A. H. Miles, M. J. Norman, C. A. Sharp, Mrs. Y. G. Southwell and G. Woodham MBA (Open) LL.B (Hons).  
18.
TO NOTE THE ONGOING WORK IN THE CEMETERY WHICH HAS BEEN APPROVED:

(a)
Cemetery House Roof and Associated Works:
The Chairman advised that tenders have been received for the above work.  


It was RECOMMENDED THAT the lowest tender



be accepted.

(b)
Chapel Roof:
The Council has agreed to replace the Chapel roof, although no provision has yet been made for this work.



It was RECOMMENDED THAT:-


(i)
if necessary, temporary repairs be made to the


Chapel roof to prevent any ingress of water;


(ii)
provision be made in the Council’s precept 



for 2016-2017 for the replacement of the



Chapel roof;

(iii)
the Clerk is to prepare a report as to the possible



use of the Chapel.

(c)
Toilet Block:
Members noted the condition of the toilet block and questioned the need for its replacement.
The Clerk confirmed that there is no legal requirement for this Council to provide toilets at the Cemetery.



It was RECOMMENDED THAT:-


(i)
the toilet block should not be replaced;


(ii)
Members of the public are to be made aware that



the toilets will not be available.
19.
TO ADDRESS THE ISSUES RAISED BY THE CEMETERY SUPERVISOR AT THE SITE MEETING AT THE CEMETERY ON 10TH JUNE, 2015:

(i)
Tarmac:
The Clerk said that there was £3,000 in the Roads and Paths budget.

It was RECOMMENDED THAT the Clerk obtains
quotations for the areas in need of repair which 
were highlighted by the Cemetery Supervisor 
at the site meeting  i.e. around the Chapel 
and the crossroads between C and E Sections.

(ii)
Removal of Waste Materials:



It was RECOMMENDED THAT the Mayor, Councillor



S. G. Joseph, provides the Clerk with the name of 




the Company who might be able to assist in the


possible purchase or disposal of waste materials.


(iii)
Undermining Graves:

A Member said that he was aware of an individual who might be able to assist with this problem.

It was RECOMMENDED THAT:-

(i)
the Clerk be instructed to investigate the validity
of this procedure prior to July’s meeting of the 

Public Works and Planning Committee;

(ii)
subject to her findings, arrangements are to be 

made to meet with this individual. 
(iv)
Large Stones in Graves:



It was RECOMMENDED THAT this issue is to be accepted.

(v)
Subsidence to Graves:


It was RECOMMENDED THAT:

(i)
the Cemetery Staff deal with this issue as part of



an ongoing maintenance programme;


(ii)
deed holders are to be requested to sign an 



undertaking absolving the Council of any responsibility


in the event of a member of staff damaging their



graves.

(vi)
Machinery:


It was RECOMMENDED THAT:

(i)
the machinery at the Cemetery is to be replaced 

every four years;

(ii)
monies are to be set aside annually in the Council’s



precept to fund the purchase of machinery.

(vii)
Headstones:

The Clerk said that the Cemetery Supervisor would identify and photograph all the headstones at risk.  
He would then pass on this information to the office, and letters would be written to the deed holders advising them of the necessity to have their unsafe headstones repaired.

It was RECOMMENDED THAT the information be

received.

(viii)
Acquisition of Land:
A Member said that the Cemetery could not be the cheapest for interments in the County when money had to be found to maintain it.


It was RECOMMENDED THAT:

(i)
the Council will look at using unpurchased graves


over 100 years old;

(ii)
the Council will explore the possibility of acquiring


land owned by Steynton Church. 
20.
TO CONSIDER THE IMPLICATIONS OF VOLUNTARY WORK AT THE CEMETERY:


The Chairman explained that following the site meeting the Mayor had met with representatives from Milford Youth Matters who were prepared to carry out voluntary work at the Cemetery.

The Mayor explained that the young people – who are aged between 16 and 25 - would take care of the older graves where there is no family to maintain them.  The young people would be supervised and would receive credits for their work.

Another Member said that he had spoken with the Headteacher of Milford Haven School, where some pupils were looking to explore voluntary work at the Cemetery.


Members considered that it was very laudable that young people wished to volunteer at the Cemetery.  

A Member pointed out that there are many implications associated with volunteers assisting in the Cemetery, including problems with health and safety.





It was RECOMMENDED THAT:

(i)
the Cemetery Maintenance and Land

Acquisition Group agrees in principle

that this is a good idea;

(ii)
the Clerk is to investigate the implications

from the Council’s Insurers prior to
July’s meeting of the Public Works and 

Planning Committee in order to assist

the Committee in implementing the

proposition.
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